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The meeting was called to order at 10.20 a.m .

CONSIDERATION OF REPORTS SUBMITTED BY STATES PARTIES UNDER ARTICLE 40 OF THE
COVENANT (continued )

Initial report of Guatemala (CCPR/C/81/Add.7; HRI/CORE/1/Add.47)

1. At the invitation of the Chairman, Mr. Martini Herrera, Mr. Arranz,
Mr. Alonzo and Mr. Noguera (Guatemala) took places at the Committee table .

2. Mr. MARTINI HERRERA (Guatemala) stressed that, in setting up the
Presidential Commission for Coordinating Executive Policy in the Field of Human
Rights (COPREDEH), the Guatemalan Government had made the remedy of human rights
abuses one of its highest priorities. He trusted that the appearance before the
Committee of two senior figures from that Commission would result in a fruitful
and mutually beneficial dialogue. He also emphasized the importance of the
United Nations Mission for the Verification of Human Rights in Guatemala
(MINUGUA).

3. Mr. ARRANZ (Guatemala), introducing the initial report of Guatemala, said
that political, economic and social developments in his country in recent years
had had salutary effects in such areas as constitutional reform, the quest for
peace, the eradication of poverty, economic and social development, the
strengthening of institutions, the elimination of impunity, the holding of free
and fair elections and compliance with international human rights instruments.
The Constitution recognized the primacy of treaties to which Guatemala was a
party over domestic law in the area of human rights. Consequently, the Covenant
formed part of the country’s domestic legal provisions.

4. Guatemala had submitted its initial report at the end of 1994. The report
had adhered closely to the model recommended by the Committee in describing the
general legal framework in which the State protected civil and political rights.
However, he noted that the initial report currently before the Committee had not
been drafted with the involvement of COPREDEH, and therefore it failed to paint
a true picture of what was actually happening in the country. He hoped to be
able to provide the Committee with an updated and more realistic picture of the
state of human rights in Guatemala.

5. The social and political situation in Guatemala during the previous decade
had been characterized by a transition to democracy in the form of three
civilian administrations. Despite several setbacks, the trend towards
democratization and respect for human rights had continued apace. In that
context, the Office of the Human Rights Procurator had played an important and
ongoing role in consolidating the rule of law in Guatemala. The attributes of a
civil society had been encouraged, most notably freedom of expression for all
public organizations and the return of Guatemalan refugees to their place of
permanent residence. A new Penal Code had been introduced in July 1994, and
parts of the Constitution had been updated following a process of consultation
with the population. MINUGUA had done valuable work in monitoring human rights
compliance in the country, and although several disquieting instances of
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impunity and human rights violations had been identified, no doubts had been
expressed regarding the Government’s commitment to the cause of human rights.

6. The system of local and national government had been overhauled with the
direct involvement of citizens, including certain sectors of society which had
previously refused to participate in elections. The increased involvement of
the rural Maya indian population in the political life of the country had been a
particularly welcome development. He was pleased to report that the cultural
identity of the Maya indian population had been safeguarded by recent
legislation designed to protect indigenous communities.

7. The Government’s determination to pursue the peace process with the
leadership of the Unidad Revolucionaria Nacional Guatemalteca (URNG) had never
been doubted, and an agreement on socio-economic and agricultural issues was
currently pending.

8. An economic upswing and increased tax revenues had enabled the Government
to boost the effectiveness of its administrative efforts. Finally, the
President himself had firmly charted a course towards real democracy involving
the participation of citizens at all levels, while at the same time emphasizing
the need to rebuild national self-confidence as a means of combating privilege,
discrimination and poverty.

9. With reference to the legal framework in which Guatemala was ensuring and
safeguarding the rights embodied in the Covenant, he noted that the new
Constitution promulgated on 1 May 1995 was pre-eminently humanist in tone. The
preamble, which Guatemala’s Court of Constitutionality considered to be the
interpretative source of the Constitution, contained a declaration of principles
which the drafters had embodied in the text. It reaffirmed the primacy of the
individual as the basis and end of the social order; recognized the family as
the basis of the spiritual and moral values of society; and outlined the State’s
responsibility for promoting the common good and for strengthening the rule of
law, security, justice, equality, freedom and peace.

10. Article 44 of the Constitution also stipulated that the rights and
guarantees provided for therein should not exclude other rights and freedoms
forming part of international instruments ratified by Guatemala. Other
noteworthy constitutional guarantees included the establishment of a special
tribunal to deal with matters such as amparo , the general constitutionality of
laws, and the protection of the constitutional order. Other significant
developments had been the establishment, under the Constitution, of the Human
Rights Commission of the Congress of the Republic and the institution of the
Office of the Human Rights Procurator, whose prime function was to protect the
human rights guaranteed by the Constitution. Finally, those accused of human
rights violations were required to be tried in public. Prosecutions could be
brought merely by filing a complaint.

11. Since Guatemalan law was subordinate to the provisions of international
instruments ratified by Guatemala, Guatemalan laws could be challenged in cases
of inconsistency with human rights treaties or covenants when so established
through the constitutional guarantees that had been put in place.
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12. With regard to the penal system, the Constitution stipulated that prisoners
should be rehabilitated and re-educated, and that minimum standard rules for the
treatment of prisoners should be observed. Cruelty and physical or mental
torture had been outlawed. In the event of ill-treatment, a prisoner had the
right to seek payment of damages from the State and to petition the Supreme
Court for immediate protection.

13. The constitution provided for sanctions against public officials giving or
executing orders in contravention of constitutional provisions. Pursuant to
United Nations recommendations, the Penal Code had been amended to cover
extrajudicial execution and enforced disappearance as well as torture, in
recognition of the fact that such crimes had a serious impact on Guatemalan
society as threats to physical integrity and life. An initiative was also under
way to amend the penal code to include provisions against racial discrimination.

14. In September 1995 the Executive had moved to eliminate some 24,000 military
commissioners. Provisions had also been enacted to promote the economic and
social development of the Mayas.

15. Amendments had been introduced to the Code of Criminal Procedure relating
to investigations and the conduct of criminal proceedings. Offences in
connection with government acts were now investigated by the Public Prosecutor’s
Office in an endeavour to end impunity. The new Code of Criminal Procedure
provided for special investigations in cases where habeas corpus failed and
there were grounds to suspect illegal detention by public officials. Any
individual could petition the Supreme Court of Justice to request an
investigation and to secure the release of such detainees.

16. Four important events had taken place in recent months: firstly, the
International Labour Organization Convention concerning Indigenous and Tribal
Peoples in Independent Countries (No. 169) had been ratified; secondly, the
Court of Constitutionality had found unconstitutional and voided several
articles of the Penal Code; thirdly, the Optional Protocol to the Covenant had
been approved; and, fourthly, the Unidad Revolucionaria Nacional Guatemalteca
(URNG) had unilaterally suspended offensive military action, a move which had
been immediately welcomed by the President. The latter represented an important
step in the peace process.

17. Pursuant to the Comprehensive Agreement on Human Rights, the United Nations
Mission for the Verification of Human Rights (MINUGUA) had become actively
involved in human rights monitoring and verification throughout the country.
The Government agreed with MINUGUA that the human rights situation still
presented serious concerns, in particular with regard to the problem of impunity
and the slow pace of justice. The Government had taken steps to strengthen the
relevant departments and agencies, and was also mounting investigations into
cases involving police officers and instituting a training programme to promote
respect for human rights among the police. In addition the Ministry of Defence
was providing training for officers in international humanitarian law.

18. The Government was fully cognizant of the fact that freedom, justice and
peace necessitated recognition of the inherent dignity of the individual and of
inalienable human rights. It also acknowledged that States must provide
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individuals with conditions enabling them to enjoy their civil, political,
economic, social and cultural rights.

19. In ratifying the Covenant, the Government had taken into account that it
paralleled the Inter-American Convention on Human Rights and that its provisions
were in accordance with the Constitution, and that its ratification would
represent a reaffirmation of respect for fundamental human rights.

20. While the human rights situation in Guatemala still gave cause for concern,
progress was being made, in particular in the purification of the armed forces
and in taking action against corruption in the police force.

List of issues to be taken up in connection with the consideration of the
initial report of Guatemala

21. The CHAIRMAN said that, as agreed by the Committee, the representatives of
the State party would be asked to comment on the following from the list of
issues: (a) the constitutional and legal framework within which the Covenant
was implemented in Guatemala, and, in particular, the legal status of the
Covenant within domestic law; (e) the respective functions and activities
undertaken by the Office of the Human Rights Procurator and the Presidential
Commission for Coordinating Executive Policy in the Field of Human Rights
(COPREDEH), in particular the relationship of those bodies with each other and
with other State organs, particularly the courts; (f) the precise steps taken to
implement the Comprehensive Agreement on Human Rights concluded on 29 March 1994
between the Government and the Unidad Revolucionaria Nacional Guatemalteca
(URNG) and their effectiveness; (h) whether ordinary legislation was being
applied in the situation of armed conflict prevailing in the country and, if
not, information on the legislation applicable in such circumstances; (i) the
status accorded in time of emergency to the rights enumerated in article 4,
paragraph 2, of the Covenant; (j) the safeguards and remedies available in time
of emergency; (k) the outcome of the investigations or trials referred to in
paragraphs 34 to 38 and 43 of the report, and, more generally, specific measures
taken to investigate cases of summary executions, disappearance, torture, rape
and other inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, arbitrary arrests and
detention of persons by members of the army and security forces, or paramilitary
and other armed groups (such as the Civil Self-Defence Patrols (PACs)), and
measures to bring those found responsible before the courts, to punish those
proven guilty and to prevent any recurrence of such acts; (m) concrete measures
taken to protect members of various social sectors, particularly members of the
judiciary, lawyers, journalists, human rights activists and members of political
parties from obstacles faced in the performance of their duties, intimidation,
death threats and murder; (o) the circumstances, if any, under which military
courts had jurisdiction over crimes allegedly committed by citizens and the
circumstances, if any, under which military courts had jurisdiction over civil
crimes allegedly committed by military officials; (p) information on steps taken
to implement the Agreement on Resettlement of the Population Groups Uprooted by
the Armed Conflict signed on 23 June 1994 and an indication of their
effectiveness; and (s) whether the draft Indigenous Communities Act referred to
in paragraph 92 of the report had already been adopted, and a description of the
impact of the prevailing violence within the country on the enjoyment by members
of indigenous groups of their rights under article 27 of the Covenant as well as
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of concrete measures taken to preserve the cultural identity, language and
religion of members of those groups.

22. Mr. ALONZO (Guatemala) said that under the constitution the provisions of
international agreements and treaties, including the Covenant, took precedence
over domestic law.

23. Mr. ARRANZ (Guatemala) said that the Human Rights Procurator had a
constitutional mandate to devise and apply guidelines for all government
offices. The Office of the Human Rights Procurator also monitored government
action and made recommendations to the Government. The role of COPREDEH was to
monitor follow-up to such recommendations within the executive branch, as well
as follow-up to any recommendations emanating from MINUGUA. COPREDEH also
served as a repository for all national human rights data and obligations. The
head of COPREDEH held the rank of Secretary of State. Both COPREDEH and the
Office of the Human Rights Procurator operated in complete independence.

24. The Comprehensive Agreement on Human Rights had provided a framework for
commitments by URNG and the Government. Most of those commitments related to
the Government, but URNG had undertaken not to inflict suffering on civilians.
In that connection the Government noted the positive comments it had received
from MINUGUA in terms of its support for the Mission, the success of which was
central to the Government’s promotion of human rights throughout the country.
The commitments entered into had been promulgated by the Office of the Human
Rights Procurator in both Spanish and various Mayan dialects. As a result of
the Comprehensive Agreement, a number of human rights violations, such as
torture, extrajudicial killings, and enforced disappearances had been classified
as crimes. There was also a general commitment to promote human rights in all
areas. In that context action was being taken to purify the armed forces and
police forces in order to eliminate undesirable elements. Initiatives were also
being taken to tackle impunity, which amounted to a structural problem,
necessitating an integrated approach involving the executive, the judiciary and
the legislature. In particular, efforts were being made to protect witnesses
and to expedite proceedings. Training was also being provided for magistrates
and judges. Putting an end to impunity was a central concern of the President.

25. The existence of clandestine groups was a significant problem in the
country, and in some cases, at least, former members of the armed forces
expelled under the purification process had joined such armed groups. The
Government was seeking to control the flow of arms and to implement a security
plan. Some successes had been noted, and there had been some improvement in the
security situation.

26. The commitment on guarantees of freedom of association and movement had
been adversely affected by URNG activities, in particular involving irregular
forces. The Government trusted that URNG would be able to control and eliminate
such events. Compulsory military service had been abolished, so that the
country now had volunteer armed forces. New legislation was being prepared that
would allow for conscientious objection and for civil service in lieu of
military service.
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27. Regarding the protection of human rights activists, the Government had made
clear its determination. It was gratifying that, apart from the deaths of two
Lutheran ministers, MINUGUA had not reported any major problems in that respect.
Regarding compensation for the victims of human rights violations, the
Government had sought to take steps by means of social investment funds;
considerable sums of money had already been allocated for that purpose, and all
of the Government’s social expenditure was channelled into activities to help
the victims by means of socio-economic programmes.

28. Concerning human rights in the context of armed conflict, it was recognized
by all sides that priority must be given to putting an end to the suffering of
the civilian population. Such suffering arose both from Government actions
against guerrilla movements and from the activities of the insurgents
themselves. It was most regrettable that, despite the declaration of a
unilateral cease-fire by the guerrilla movements, people were still being forced
to pay the "war tax", and some sectors of the population were beginning to
consider that the only solution was to take up arms to protect themselves from
such exactions. The Government was fully aware that such a situation could lead
to a considerable level of suffering and insecurity among the population, and
was determined to take every possible step to rectify the situation.

29. Mr. ALONZO (Guatemala), in response to a question regarding the
applicability of ordinary legislation in the situation of armed conflict
prevailing in the country, said that it was provided in the Constitution that,
in the event of invasion or a major breach of the peace, there could be certain
limitations on human rights, particularly in the areas of detention,
interrogation of detainees, the right to organize trade unions, media freedom,
and the possession and carrying of weapons. However, neither those nor any
other rights had in fact been limited by the Government, although the enjoyment
of some of them had been constrained in practical terms as a result of the
situation prevailing in the country. The Government and URNG had agreed that,
pending the establishment of a firm and lasting peace, civilians must be spared
suffering as much as possible, and that their rights must be respected. It was
hoped that, as a result of that agreement and of the political will to achieve
peace in the country, the civilian population would gradually achieve a greater
degree of enjoyment of those rights which had been so badly affected by 35 years
of conflict.

30. Responding to a question regarding the status during emergencies of rights
under article 4, paragraph 2, of the Covenant, and a question regarding
safeguards and remedies available in times of emergency, he said that the rights
contained in article 4, paragraph 2, were not among those which could be
curtailed in times of national emergency. Those rights the enjoyment of which
could be partially suspended during national emergencies were clearly enumerated
in the Constitution, and such curtailments would be clearly set out in the
decree declaring the state of emergency. The security and safety of the
population were considered to be indispensable and would be protected by the
Government at all times.

31. In response to a request for details of specific measures taken to
investigate cases of summary executions, disappearance, torture, rape and other
inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment, arbitrary arrests and detention of
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persons by members of the army and security forces, or paramilitary and other
armed groups, and of measures taken to prosecute and punish those responsible
for such acts and to prevent their recurrence, he said that the Government was
fully aware of the importance of the rule of law and the necessity of putting an
end to impunity. A new Penal Code had been introduced, but much remained to be
done in the area of institutional changes, and the Government was determined to
galvanize all levels of administration in the country in a major effort to
overcome impunity. Following consultations with MINUGUA and the Office of the
Human Rights Procurator, steps had been taken to ensure awareness throughout the
executive branch of the importance of urgent and concrete action in that
respect. A communication and coordination strategy had been devised in order to
bring fully into play the entire legislative and judicial apparatus for the
purpose. Also, a number of meetings had taken place, involving representatives
of MINUGUA and of the three major branches of Government, for the purpose of
coordinating efforts to prosecute and punish those responsible for human rights
violations.

32. Mr. ARRANZ (Guatemala), in reply to a question regarding measures for the
protection of members of various social sectors, particularly members of the
judiciary, lawyers, journalists, human rights activists and members of political
parties, from obstacles faced in the performance of their duties and from
intimidation, death threats and murders, said that one of the Government’s key
concerns in the context of the problems facing the country was the upsurge in
violence, and the deficiencies of the public authorities in their efforts to
enforce the law. Urgent measures had been taken to ensure the protection of
human rights nationwide, and the Government was grateful for the invaluable
support of MINUGUA in that respect. Measures to improve the effectiveness of
all State mechanisms for the protection of human rights had gone some way
towards restoring confidence among the people.

33. Measures were in hand to give new impetus to the professionalization of
security and law enforcement agencies on the basis of respect for human rights
and observance of national and international standards. Regarding the
protection of government officials and other persons active in the human rights
field from violence and intimidation, plans were being prepared, subject to
review by MINUGUA and by representatives of friendly Governments interested in
the protection of human rights, and it was hoped that those plans could be
implemented in the very near future. Regarding threats against human rights
activists, the Government considered it regrettable that in a number of cases,
such threats had been reported directly through the mass media, and often to
international organizations and to non-governmental organizations, rather than
to the competent authorities in the country. In such cases, the Government had
been prevented from showing its readiness to provide all necessary protection to
those who were being threatened. A certain lack of confidence in the
authorities had also, in some instances, led those who were being provided with
protection by the authorities to reject that protection because they apparently
considered it to be inadequate.

34. Mr. ALONZO , in response to a question as to the jurisdiction of military
courts, said that, according to the Constitution, military tribunals could deal
only with offences committed by members of the armed forces. The Penal Code in
force since June 1994 had expressly modified the military code, specifying that
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only those offences committed within the military field would be dealt with by
military tribunals and that offences under ordinary criminal law committed by
members of the armed forces would be dealt with by civilian courts. However,
offences committed by members of the armed forces while acting in their military
capacity would continue to be tried by courts martial.

35. Mr. ARRANZ (Guatemala), replying to a question on the implementation and
effectiveness of the Agreement on Resettlement of the Population Groups Uprooted
by the Armed Conflict, said that a technical commission made up of two
representatives of the Government, two representatives of displaced persons, and
two observers representing the international community, had been created to take
charge of the implementation of that Agreement. It had been working for
18 months and had completed about 90 per cent of the necessary work. Six
specialized teams were working under the control of the commission, dealing with
matters such as the economic viability of new settlements and the documentation
needs of returnees. Mine removal was proceeding with international assistance
as well as with help from MINUGUA, and the URNG was also providing assistance in
the form of information on areas where mines had been laid.

36. In answer to a query regarding the current status of the draft Indigenous
Communities Act, he said that the law had not yet come into force; however, a
historic Agreement on Identity and Rights of Indigenous People had been signed
on 31 March 1995, recognizing that Guatemala was a multi-ethnic, multicultural
and multilingual society, that the indigenous peoples had been subject to
de facto discrimination, exploitation and injustice, on account of their origin,
culture and language, and that their participation in the solution of their own
problems was fundamental. Consequently, the Government had undertaken to
implement significant changes, including constitutional reforms. It was
recognized that those undertakings should be honoured as State commitments,
notwithstanding the recent change of government.

37. A further important development was that the Congress had approved
International Labour Organization Convention No. 169 concerning indigenous
peoples, considering that the treaty would strengthen peaceful coexistence in
Guatemala, and ratification would be complete as soon as the approval of the
executive was obtained.

38. Mr. PRADO VALLEJO welcomed the fact that the representatives of Guatemala
were highly qualified in the human rights field, able to conduct a positive
dialogue with the Committee, and willing to be very frank and spontaneous
regarding that country’s current problems. It was also gratifying that
Guatemala had ratified the Covenant, and he hoped that it would also ratify the
first Optional Protocol. However, there had been little improvement in the
situation with regard to violations of human rights and fundamental freedoms,
such as death threats, torture, disappearances and summary executions; he
wondered what practical steps would be taken to improve matters. He feared that
the will of the civil authorities was insufficient to prevent the armed forces
and police from continuing to violate human rights, defending their own impunity
and obstructing investigations.

39. Peace talks had achieved a degree of success, particularly by enabling
refugees and internally displaced persons to return to their places of origin;
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but major problems remained even in that area, since Civil Self-Defence Patrols,
created and maintained by the army, often threatened would-be returnees and
prevented them from reaching home.

40. Therefore, while welcoming the candour shown by the representatives of
Guatemala, he requested additional information as to any clear commitment to put
a stop to impunity, which was at the heart of the country’s human rights
problems and its civil and political crisis.

41. Lord COLVILLE said that it was gratifying to see the democratic process
continuing in Guatemala. A Government now fully committed to human rights had
recently been elected, although it was his understanding that voter turnout had
been poor, and he wondered why that had been the case.

42. Governments were often unaware of the adverse publicity they received in
reports by non-governmental organizations and so did nothing to respond to or
counteract the allegations made. He asked the delegation to review the reports
made available to the Committee by organizations such as Amnesty International,
Casa Alianza, Equality Now and Human Rights Watch for the Americas, and to
comment on them.

43. The slowness or non-existence of the process of law in Guatemala had made
the public lose confidence in the judicial system, although the recently
instituted training of judicial personnel and police officers should improve the
situation. It was not clear, however, why cases should take so long, and who
oversaw the judiciary when, as happened, cases were "lost".

44. He asked whether, despite the cease-fire with URNG announced the previous
week, there was still some indication that the war would continue. If the
conflict did indeed stop, the Civil Self-Defence Patrols could be disbanded,
thus removing one of the main sources of complaint. He himself thought that
they had done a good job on the whole, but since they were composed of ordinary
villagers misdeeds were always a possibility.

45. In many cases, forensic exhumations of persons killed had led to the arrest
of perpetrators who, however, had gone unpunished. He would like to know what
the Government was planning to do in those cases.

46. Mr. KLEIN said that it had been a great step for the Government to ratify
the Covenant without reservations, but that such a step had legal consequences
and gave rise to high expectations that had not yet been fully met. The report
gave the impression that the human rights situation was perfectly in order in
Guatemala - as, for instance, in paragraphs 41 or 42 - but it was general
knowledge that the real situation was quite different. A recent New York Times
article had, for instance, revealed that officials at the highest levels of two
previous Administrations had been implicated in a notorious case involving the
murder of a guerrilla leader, and it would be interesting to know if such
officials had been brought to trial. With regard to COPREDEH, he wondered if
its recommendations were set out in a published list, so that it could be
ascertained if they had been carried out. He would appreciate some figures
regarding the intimidation of judges and other law-enforcement officials, and
how many of them had been killed or had resigned because of the threats.
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47. The report explained (para. 51) that there were no provisions for
compensation under article 9, paragraph 5, of the Covenant, because other
remedies existed; yet such remedies were no substitute for the protection
provided by the Covenant. Also, the kind of preventive detention referred to in
paragraph 68 of the report would be of serious concern in relation to the
Covenant. He would like clarification as to whether there were any provisions
in Guatemalan law governing the incommunicado procedure.

48. Although the report stated that there were no institutional forms of
torture in Guatemala, more information would be useful on the kind of human
rights training received by the National Police, and whether the police force
had a code of ethics, for such things would have very practical applications.

49. Mr. BÁN said that since it was the Committee’s first meeting with the State
party, it needed to learn more about the legal framework for the enforcement of
human rights in Guatemala. Article 46 of the Constitution established the
pre-eminence of international treaties and agreements over domestic law, but it
was not clear if the Constitution had been incorporated into domestic law and
what rank it had.

50. Regarding the Court of Constitutionality, one of its functions under
article 262 (e) of the Constitution was to advise on the constitutionality of
treaties, conventions and draft legislation at the request of any institution of
State. Some clarification would be useful as to whether legislation could be
set aside if it was found to conflict with a treaty. It was also not clear how
to interpret the provision of article 44 of the Constitution which stipulated
that social interest prevailed over individual interest. Also, article 175 of
the Constitution might be a source of uncertainty inasmuch as it stated that
laws that ran counter to the provisions of the Constitution were void ipso jure ;
it was not clear whether there were any specific repeal procedures and what that
meant in practice.

51. He would be interested to know what interpretation Guatemala gave to its
obligation under article 2, paragraph 1, of the Covenant to protect its citizens
from any harassment and human rights violation, especially in the light of a
recent case in which the sister of a prominent trade unionist had been abducted,
raped and tortured despite heavy police protection and the fact that the
Episcopal Human Rights Office of Guatemala had reported 160 extrajudicial
killings in the first six months of 1994. Information should be given on the
specific measures the Government was taking to protect its citizens.

52. Mr. BUERGENTHAL said that he was glad that the delegation had described the
real Guatemala rather than the fairy tale pictured in the report prepared by the
previous Government. The best one could say was that the report itself was
defective. No doubt the current Government was committed to living up to its
international obligations, but the question was whether it had real power to end
the historical, institutional impunity that high officials continued to enjoy in
Guatemala. The pervasive impunity was a curse that had prevented Guatemala from
enjoying the rights guaranteed by its own Constitution and by international
treaties. He would be interested to hear what the current Government would
actually be able to do in that regard. Further information would also be
welcome on what specific steps it would take to protect people in the
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countryside from extrajudicial killings, committed largely by the Civil Self-
Defence Patrols, another scourge that should be abolished; and also to protect
local judges and prosecutors from threats or intimidation by security forces.
The civilian paramilitary units had 340,000 members, and it was not clear how
they would be disarmed and who would disband them; and also how compliance would
be ensured with the arrest warrants issued against individuals belonging to
them, which had not been the case in the past. He also wished to know if the
National Police force was part of the military or totally independent of
military control and command.

53. Ms. MEDINA QUIROGA said that one of the factors responsible for the
violence in Guatemala was the activity of the Civil Self-Defence Patrols, which
should be disbanded. She also had questions regarding the administration of
justice in the country - how, for instance, the appointment by Congress of
Supreme Court and Appellate Court judges could be reconciled with the
requirements of an independent judiciary. She wondered if there were any laws
regulating the judicial profession with respect to appointment, transfer,
professional standards, promotion and the like; and whether, since judges were
said to be overworked, there was any delegation of functions to unqualified
subordinates, as happened in other Latin American countries. Regarding the
judicial supervisors who were responsible for overseeing the personal or
administrative conduct of judges, it was her understanding that the Supreme
Court took action against judges on the basis of the reports of such
supervisors, and she wondered whether there was any other procedure for the
punishment of judges. Also, she would like an explanation of how it could be
that the National Police did not comply with arrest orders issued by judges. It
was not clear if the police reported to the Ministry of the Interior or the
Ministry of Defence; or if the military were officially or informally involved
in maintaining civil order.

54. The effects of ordinary, non-political violence in Guatemala were best seen
in two sectors of the population, children and women. She had recently read a
shocking document describing an extraordinarily complicated security apparatus
in control of juvenile detention centres, which included the National Police,
the Treasury Police, a private police force, military police, military officers,
security agents and members of the Criminal Investigation Unit of the National
Police. She did not understand if those bodies were interrelated or if they
acted independently in their cruel mistreatment of children, who were, after
all, not involved in politics or guerrilla activities. As to women, their
subordinate position before the law and in society put them at greater risk of
violence. She was pleased that the Court of Constitutionality had declared
certain articles of the Penal Code unconstitutional and wondered whether there
were any plans to revise the provisions of the Civil Code regulating marriage,
patria potestas , the administration of conjugal affairs, the right of women to
work without the permission of their spouses, and the like. Certainly, the
status of women in Guatemala did not meet the standards of article 26 of the
Covenant.

55. Mr. BRUNI CELLI said that he agreed that impunity, the administration of
justice, corruption and military involvement were at the root of many of
Guatemala’s difficulties, but that he thought the central problem was the war.
No other country had had such a continuous period of civil war, lasting
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40 years, during which the violation of human rights had been a daily
occurrence. Guatemala also seemed to have had the longest peace talks, and,
worse yet, they seemed, when seen from the outside, to have foundered on
unimportant issues. He wondered whether there was really the political will in
Guatemala to see the negotiations through to peace. The future of human rights
in the country would depend on the application of the agreements concluded. The
power of the military in the country derived directly from the war; with the end
of the war would come the end of military supremacy and also the end of impunity
and refugee problems and such troublesome and ambiguous organizations as the
paramilitary Civil Self-Defence Patrols, whose huge membership was a current and
future danger. The Government should give thought now as to how so many could
be demobilized after a final peace agreement was concluded, and he would like
information on its plans to do so.

56. The CHAIRMAN, speaking in his personal capacity, observed that Guatemala
had ratified the Statute of the Central American Court of Justice, and asked
what the Government’s position was on article 25 of the Statute, which referred
all human rights matters in respect of the Central American countries to the
exclusive jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights, a provision
that presumably encompassed matters falling under other international human
rights instruments as well.

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m .


